MINUTES
of the

COUNCIL OF THE COUNTY OF MAUI
MARCH 17, 2006
THE REGULAR MEETING OF THE COUNCIL OF THE COUNTY OF MAUI, STATE OF
HAWAII, WAS HELD IN THE COUNCIL CHAMBER, KALANA 0 MAUI BUILDING,
WAILUKU, HAWAII, ON FRIDAY, MARCH 17, 2006, BEGINNING AT 9:06 A.M., WITH
CHAIR G. RIKI HOKAMA PRESIDING.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Council of the County of Maui shall come to order. This is the regular
meeting of the seventeenth of March, 2006.
Mr. Clerk, please call the roll.

ROLL CALL
PRESENT: COUNCILMEMBERS MICHELLE ANDERSON, JO ANNE
JOHNSON, DENNIS A. MATEO, MICHAEL J. MOLINA,
JOSEPH PONTANILLA, VICE-CHAIR ROBERT CARROLL,
AND CHAIR G. RIKI HOKAMA.
EXCUSED: COUNCILMEMBERS DAIN P. KANE AND CHARMAINE
TAVARES.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK JEFFREY T. KUWADA: Mr. Chairman, there are seven
members present and two members excused. There is a quorum present to conduct
the business of the Council.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you very much, Mr. Clerk.
Members, ladies and gentlemen, this morning we will be having Mr. Carroll provide
us with our opening comments.
Prior to having him present his opening remarks for this meeting this morning, I would
ask the Members, as well as our guests, to please turn off your phones, your pagers.
It is the decorum of this chambers to allow an undisturbed meeting.
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Mr. Carroll, please.

OPENING REMARKS
The opening remarks were presented by Vice-Chair Carroll.

PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE
The Members of the Council, and others in attendance, rose and recited the
Pledge of Allegiance.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you once again, Mr. Carroll. And, everyone, happy St. Patrick's
Day.
Mr. Clerk, shall we proceed with the agenda, please.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Mr. Chairman, there are no individuals who have signed up to
testify on the ceremonial resolutions.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ladies and gentlemen, we do have one ceremonial resolution before the
body this morning. If there is anyone that wishes to provide testimony or comment
regarding that specific ceremonial resolution, we would ask to make yourself known
at this time so we may provide you with an opportunity to share your words with us.
Okay. Seeing none coming forward, Members, with no objections, we will be closing
testimony on the ceremonial resolution portion of the agenda.
MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTION.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, so ordered. Mr. Clerk.
The following ceremonial resolution was presented.
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CEREMONIAL RESOLUTION
RESOLUTION
NO. 06-21
CONGRATULATING GEORGE KAHUMOKU,
GARRETT PROBST, AND PETER DEAQUINO FOR
THEIR PERFORMANCE ON THE ALBUM THAT WON
THE "2006 HAWAIIAN ALBUM OF THE YEAR" AT
THE 48TH ANNUAL GRAMMY AWARDS
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Ms. Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yes, Mr. Chair.
MOVE TO ADOPT THE CEREMONIAL RESOLUTION
"CONGRATULATING GEORGE KAHUMOKU, GARRETT
PROBST, AND PETER DEAQUINO FOR THEIR PERFORMANCE
ON THE ALBUM THAT WON THE '2006 HAWAIIAN ALBUM OF
THE YEAR' AT THE 48TH ANNUAL GRAMMY AWARDS".
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. We have a motion by Ms. Johnson, seconded by Mr. Mateo,
to adopt the resolution. Ms. Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yes, Mr. Chair. If we could please have the Clerk read the
resolution throughout.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Clerk.
(The resolution was read in its entirety.)

CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Ms. Johnson.
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COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yes, Mr. Chair.
This resolution was introduced both on the part of Councilmember Carroll and myself,
but I think it's really a resolution that all of the Members of the Council share in
introducing because the individuals who are being honored here really reflect I think
so much of what we all appreciate about Maui, about Hawaii in general; and, to me,
it's also reflective of the role that Hawaiian music has really on a national level.
I think that one of the first times I remember meeting Paul Konwiser, he had written a
book about George Kahumoku, And I was so impressed with Paul's vision because
here's somebody that's not born and raised here, but has this tremendous
appreciation and love, and cherishes the music, as well as the people that create it.
So he had shared, at that time, some of his thoughts about where he saw the, I
guess, the role for Hawaii's musicians. Because with the age where the showrooms
were no longer a big factor and Hawaiian music, and, and where it could be actually
experienced were becoming more and more limited, Paul's vision was to actually
have a venue, have some place where people could come to share in the Hawaiian
music experience because so many people that came from other places, the first
thing they wanted to see and hear was Hawaiian music, and there was no place, or
at least, there wasn't a place that showcased particularly slack key. So because of
Paul's love for the music, he got together with George and a number of other
musicians who really came together. They approached Javier; they approached the
Ritz-Carlton, and they just decided, "Let's go for it. Let's try it. Nothing ventured,
nothing gained." And the rest is history.
It's a live
This album was actually produced right onsite at the Ritz-Carlton.
experience. Every time when they have their slack key concerts, the whole series it's
just such a tremendous asset. And, and it's really a perpetuation of slack key guitar
and really shows, I think, the whole spirit of the Hawaiian people. People have loved
slack key. I, I know, I've gone to festivals myself. And people from all over the world,
they come here to experience this. And it's really being carried throughout the world.
So I really honor the musicians. I think they have just done a tremendous service to
the music industry here in Hawaii, but also to the survival of slack key. So I really
thank them. I thank Paul and his wife. I thank all the people, and particularly those
who continue to support the music by purchasing the CDs, paying for the concerts,
and really supporting the musicians and the industry itself. Because if we, as
consumers, don't support the industry, don't support the musicians, it will go the way
of all things and one day we'll turn around and wonder what happened. But I really
do appreciate it, and I know that I join other Members in really honoring the people
because it is such a prestigious award to receive a Grammy. And I really thank the
people who got that as a category for the individuals to even be honored.
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So thank you very much, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Ms. Johnson.
Members, further discussion on the motion before you? Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
I just thought I'd add my comments to this wonderful accomplishment that all these
gentlemen have done with regards to Hawaiian slack key music and promoting the
islands as well. You know, Maui has always been a place known for beaches and
weather; but, now, it's also becoming a place known for great music. And it's just
chicken skin, you know, when you watch the Grammys and you hear people from
Maui or have ties to Maui being announced as award winners on a national and
worldwide program like that. So terrific job, Mr. Chairman. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Members, further discussion on the motion? Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you, Mr. Chair.
I'd also like to congratulate these winners. This is such an accomplishment and
really puts slack key on the map, on the worldwide map.
I know I visited Maui, oh, probably twice a year for ten years before I was able to
move here. And what kept me connected while I was in the doldrums on the
Mainland was always the, the music of Hawaii. And I think that's not unlike many
visitors who come here and take home Hawaiian music with them and use that as a
way to stay connected with the place that they love.
I've always said that if musical talent was measured by weight, the island of Maui
would have sunk a long time ago. And these gentlemen exemplify the best of what
we have to offer. And I'm so proud that they have showcased this talent for the world
and brought home the gold. So my congratulations to them.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Any further discussion, Members? If not, all in favor of the motion please say "aye."
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AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, JOHNSON,
MATEO, MOLINA, PONTANILLA, VICE-CHAIR
CARROLL, AND CHAIR HOKAMA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed say "no."
NOES: NONE.
EXCUSED: COUNCILMEMBERS KANE AND TAVARES.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried.
Ms. Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yes, Mr. Chair, if we could please, please have the
individuals who are being honored come down and accept the resolution.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Please, gentlemen, please join us on the chamber floors.
Ms. Johnson, if you would please.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yes, Mr. Chair. At this time, I'd like to have Mr. Paul
Konwiser say a few words, followed by Mr. Aquino. Thank you.
MR. PAUL KONWISER: Distinguished Members of the County Council.
Thank you for this wonderful recognition. As a resident of this island, I feel privileged
to have the opportunity to bring a Grammy home, home to Maui.
Peter deAquino and I are the only ones who could be here this morning, as work
schedules and long distances didn't allow others to attend. I am but a lowly
producer. The real honor, of course, goes to the master musicians on our CD: Cyril
Pahinui, Ledward Ka'apana, Ozzie Kotani, Keoki Kahumoku, and Daniel Ho. And for
us on Maui, we particularly honor the Maui musicians: Peter deAquino and, and
Garrett Probst, who are known collectively as the "Ukulele Boys"; and, of course,
Maui's own, George Kahumoku Jr.
Peter and Garrett, who just turned twenty-one, managed to win a Grammy the very
first time they recorded. Don't know how they're going to top that.
George Kahumoku is often referred to as a modern Hawaiian renaissance man; but,
for me, he's more like a Hawaiian whirlwind pulling you into his world. I got too close
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and look what happened to me. It's George who got me involved in Hawaiian music,
and I'll always be grateful for, for all that he and the music have given me.
Certainly fantastic to win a Grammy, but I hope you'll give some thought to the slack
key show here in Maui that led to the recording and the award. So much of what is
unique and special about Hawaii is fading away. And here on our island, we're
attempting to preserve through our weekly show, one small aspect of local culture
and traditional Hawaiian music.
The Ritz-Carlton Kapalua has graciously made available to us the wonderful theater
for these performances. The shows give the artists who are truly living treasures of
Hawaiian culture a place to play for an audience who has come to hear the music
and the stories in a theater setting, and not in the corner of a noisy bar or restaurant.
A century ago, this music was everywhere. But over the years, it's become harder
and harder to find. I feel privileged to have the opportunity to play a role in restoring
it to its rightful place. And please take pride, as I do, in the fact that we're making this
happen right here on Maui.
Thank you.
MR. PETER deAQUINO: Howzit!
CHAIR HOKAMA: Howzit!
MR. deAQUINO: My name is Peter deAquino, and I'm just kind of honored to fall into this,
you know. Paul called me like three years ago. He's like, "Well, you want to help out
with a slack key show? You can take tickets and open CDs and play with the artists."
I was like, "Play with the artists. Automatic, I'm in there."
So we've been playing there for about three years now and just, I guess the luck of
the draw, you know. I started playing ukulele with Uncle George and Keoki
Kahumoku when I was like ten-years old. Sorry. And without them, I wouldn't be
playing Hawaiian music. And even when Uncle George left to the Mainland for a little
bit, I found myself not playing Hawaiian music. So without them, it wouldn't happen.
And I also like to thank my cousin Garrett who couldn't be here today--he's working
right now; and my mom, my family, and all of the people of Maui. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Ms. Johnson.
And thank you very much for joining us this morning, gentlemen. We are truly
grateful and proud of your contribution to not only Hawaiian music, but the
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contribution you give to music worldwide. So we are truly grateful for your
contributions and we are grateful.
Members, let us proceed with the agenda. Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Mr. Chairman, for the record, that was RESOLUTION
NO. 06-21.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Mr. Chairman, prior to the convening of today's meeting, five
individuals submitted requests to testify.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
When your name is called, we would ask that you please come forward to the
podium. Please state your name. If you are representing an organization, please
state that organization's name. You have three minutes to share your thoughts with
us this morning.
We are using a timing system to assist you with your remarks. At the beginning of
your comments, the green light at the podium will be lit. At the two minute thirty
second mark, the yellow light will then go on. And at the end of the your three-minute
mark, the red light shall go on; and that is when I will ask you to please conclude your
sentence. For those that have signed up prior to the meeting, you, you are also
given another opportunity to speak for three additional minutes after all others have
spoken.
So saying that, Mr. Clerk, please call our first testifier this morning, please.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: The first person to testify is Morrow F. Bagda, testifying on
agenda item County Communication 06-78 and County Communication 06-80.
Mr. Bagda will be followed by Steven Sutrov.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you.

PRESENTATION OF WRITTEN OR ORAL TESTIMONY
MR. MORROW F. BAGDA, COMMITTEE ON MORE EQUITABLE TAXATION and MAUI
TRAILER BOAT CLUB, INC. (testifying on County Communication Nos. 06-78 and 06-80:
Good morning, Chairman Hokama and Members of the Council.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Good morning.
MR. BAGDA: My name is Morrow Bagda, and I will be testifying on agenda items 05-78
[sic] on behalf of the COMET organization and on agenda item 06-80 on behalf of the
Maui Trailer Boat Club.
O six seven-eight. We applaud our Mayor and his Administration for providing this
amendment to the circuit breaker program. This amendment will provide some of the
help to homeowners that need, that need that help with the heavy increased property
taxes that we're looking at, at our assessment notices that were received this week.
The problem is that the Mayor didn't go far enough with the reduction of only one-half
percent on line two of the circuit breaker tax credit application. Hope you're all
familiar with that.
Please allow me to recommend that this Council not only pass this amendment, but
take it one step further. Do what is known as "upsmanship". Okay. Instead of
amending line two as recommended with one-half percent, take it down to two
percent where the COMET organization recommended that it should be during the
meeting of the "Blue Ribbon" Committee many years ago where I was a member.
And at that time, I recommended that it be two percent, it went to three percent, and it
could go down to a half percent--and I'm saying drop it to two percent. It would even
be better for the people who are using the circuit breaker program.
Now, agenda item 06-80. This is the letter from Mr. Peter Young, Chairman of the
Hawaiian [sic] State Department of Land and Natural Resources. I've worked with
the Maui Trailer Boat Club for as long as I've been on Maui and even before that. I
was not a member, but I did work with the Department of Transportation because
they were the ones that handled the small boat harbors at that time.
I don't want to go into lengthy detail here because the letter itself has got a very
lengthy portion to it. I would suppose that this letter will be transferred to one of the
Committees, at which time I will do more testifying with that Committee because this
is a very important thing to the Maui Trailer Boat Club.
Maui Trailer Boat Club worked for over twenty years to get the improvements to the
harbor that you have been seeing out there for the last three or four months, and
we're proud of the work that we did. Without the Trailer Boat Club doing the work
they did, that harbor would never have been improved. It's being improved now, and
we're proud of it.
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But this idea, I'm going to say it's an idea; I hope that's all it becomes. This idea of
transferring the small boat harbors to the Council is junk, and that's all I can say.
And may the Irish sun shine upon your deliberations today.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Bagda.
Members, questions for Mr. Bagda on either of the two communications that he
spoke on.
Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Yes, thank you, Mr. Chair.
Thank you for being here today, Mr. Bagda.
Why is it junk?
MR. BAGDA: Well, because, first of all, it is so complicated. I'll go back about twelve years
now, maybe a little bit more or less. And the original administrators for small boat
harbors was the Department of Trans--Harbors Division of the Department of
Transportation. We worked with them. And then someone got the bright idea that,
"Oh, DLNR could do a better job on small boat harbors." And so they've had 'em for,
eh, twelve/thirteen years--something like that. And it's a big job; it's a huge job; it's a
very expensive job, just as, for instance, the, the improvement project on Kahului
Harbor is about a $4 million project, and it isn't done yet. And it'll be another 3 million
before it's done. So you're looking at a $5 million project. I'm going to say the
Council doesn't have that kind of people in the group or--I mean the Administration
doesn't have the numbers of people that is required to do that kind of work, and so
that's why it's junk because it won't work. It just won't work.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Okay. Thank you very much.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Ms. Anderson.
Any other questions for Mr. Bagda this morning? If not, thank you very much,
Mr. Bagda--and wish you also the luck and best wishes of the Irish.
MR. BAGDA: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Clerk.
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DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Steven Sutrov, testifying on Committee Report No. 06-41,
followed by Chuck Hills.

MR. STEVEN SUTROV (testifying on Committee Report No. 06-41):
Good morning. Aloha.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Good morning.
MR. SUTROV: My name is Steven Sutrov. I've, I'm speaking on, on item number 06-41,
which is two power poles to be installed at the bottom portion of Ainakula Road. I
want to first off apologize for coming this late in this resolution to speak on it. I, I was
informed--actually, I found out by accident a couple days before Committee
discussed this a few weeks ago. And I was not able to get testimony together or
appear because of personal family reasons. And I thought I missed the opportunity
at that point, and then I saw again it was going to be on the agenda today and
thought I'd better come and just say a few things. And I thank you and I apologize for
coming this late. I, I know you have a very busy meeting today.
Yeah, first off, the power poles being installed on Lower Ainakula Road. I've lived on
the prop--on, on, in the neighborhood for about twenty years. And Ainakula Road,
almost the entire road section is, had underground utilities which were put in, which
was designed forty years ago. No street lights and no, and no power poles, and no,
no lines--and we, we all prefer it that way, a very rural upcountry neighborhood. One
of the oldest upcountry neighborhoods in Kula.
And down, down at the bottom of the property . . . as far as Ainakula Road, there are
power poles. It's where the connection is made for the rest of the subdivision. One
pole is to be removed, two to be supplied. I really believe that--two things. One, the,
the neighbors in this situation, there should be a process where notification is given.
Maui Electric says that they do not have to assume responsibility for notification
because they did not initiate the process, the developer did. Just to be out of
courtesy, the neighbor--the developer should have notified the neighbors. But there
should be a process in the system somewhere, maybe County Code under the
section of underground utilities for subdivisions, where neighbors should be notified
of any poles that need to be supplied to, to address the subdivision.
This subdivision has underground utilities designed in it. And it seems strange that
they're taking away a pole and adding two more to supply underground utilities for
this subdivision. And Maui Electric said in testimony that, that was necessary to do
that. I'd like to see if there's any way possibly that underground--those two poles can
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be eliminated. If it's going to better standards in this County as far as supplying
underground utilities and trying to incorporate that whenever possible, why are we
adding poles to supply underground utilities? It doesn't make sense to me. But,
okay, that's something.
I'm not expecting this to go back to Committee. If you think it's necessary to do that,
fine. I'd just like to bring this forward now for possibly further, further thought. And
that, that's all I have. Thank you very much.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Sutrov.
Members, any questions for Mr. Sutrov's testimony? Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you, Chair.
Thank you very much for coming, Mr. Sutrov.
I had the same concerns. Although I'm not a member of the Public Works
Committee, I did sit on, in on this meeting. And my concern was that the neighbors
had not been notified. And the whole point of bringing it to the Council is to make
sure that, that I guess, I guess, to make sure that surrounding neighbors aren't going
to be adversely affected. But if the neighbors aren't notified that it's happening, they
have no way of knowing to give us any input. And I, I think, like you, that there
should be a requirement to notify neighbors. I also think there should be a
requirement to do an analysis of how it might affect the view plane, the existing view
plane.
These poles are going to be five feet taller than the existing pole that's there. So
living in the area--and I know it's kinda hard looking at a map, especially a map that is
just so specific to the site and doesn't give you an overall look at the topography, that
it's difficult to determine--but since you live there and you can see on this map, or
have you seen where the poles are going to be?
MR. SUTROV: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Can you anticipate that it will interrupt view planes from
the people who are mauka?
MR. SUTROV: My property, I look down--the lowest point of the property is actually a gulch
area, and that's my view plane. And not that I, I'm probably looking at a couple poles
down there right now, but I'd like to look at less poles rather than more poles, and
that's why I'm speaking. And I'm thinking that we're going to better standards, and so
we should be thinking of how to incorporate, whenever we move something, we
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should try to go up to the better standards rather than making them taller and adding
more, you know. It didn't make sense to me, and, and that's what I think needs to be
addressed, along with the, the proper notification which is just a simple courtesy. If
it's a new development, they want to be a good neighbor.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Do you think that there is a possi--a, a way that these
poles could be sited differently so that they wouldn't expand visual pollution, but
would maybe concentrate it to one area?
MR. SUTROV: Possibly--and also possibly, they might not be needed at all. Whether or
not it's just routine for Maui Electric to assume that more poles to initiate a connection
at a certain location is necessary versus putting it underground, which might be an
expense, more of an expense than taking away a pole and adding two poles, but
maybe, maybe it's an expense that the County wants to be encouraging Maui Electric
to, to, to do to bring it up to a better standard. We're talking about complying with the
Community Plan also.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Do you know for a fact that, that they could put whatever
connections they need to these poles underground and still achieve.
MR. SUTROV: I'm not, I'm not an engineer. I'm not an electrical engineer. But just taking a
statement from Maui Electric and taking that as the only option, I think that maybe
Public Works Committee might want to review that and have our own Public Works
engineers review this situation.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Okay. Thank you very much for coming.
MR. SUTROV: My pleasure. Thank you very much.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Are there any other questions for Mr. Sutrov this morning, Members?
Thank you very much for being here.
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Chuck Hills, testifying on Committee Report 06-41, followed by
Steve Goldstein.

MR. CHUCK HILLS (testifying on Committee Report No. 06-41):
Good morning.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Good morning.
MR. HILLS: Chairman, Councilmembers. Thank you for the opportunity to comment.
Ms. Anderson, I appreciate your interest in this particularly.
My name is Chuck Hills, and I own the property adjacent to this development--the full
length of it on the south side, if you will. My property lies between Mr. Sutrov's and
the development.
This, again, is 06-41 that I'm commenting on. The development has some issues for
me. As they have graded for the seven lots they're putting in there, they've created,
on a number of occasions, some runoff issues which the County has had to address
with regards to dirt and debris on the roadway. They have also, as they have graded
this property for the seven lots they're putting in, dumped debris, dirt, and other
things into the drainage that is a part of the gulch that lies between their property, the
development property and my own. And further that they have really been not terribly
responsive about that. It's not easy to get a hold of these people and say push back.
I've had to chase down supervisors and foremen on the job to make my feelings
known about this.
There was no notice given to me as a property owner adjacent to this development
with regards to the replacement of these poles. MECo knows me fair, fairly well
because at a previous issue a number of years back, we had to have a pole brought
in and they had to contact me because that portion of the road, Ainakula, is still
attached to my deed. That hasn't been cleaned up either. But MECo knows very
well what, what, what's involved there.
This will affect the view plane. As Steve pointed out and as I can attest to very
strongly that these, these definitely will. You're not taking anything away. You're
dropping one pole and you're adding two taller poles.
I do not understand why, when the subdivision has underground utilities, the power
cannot be underground as well. I do not understand why forty-fives are needed
instead of forties. And I do not understand why these people did not feel it was
necessary to contact all the neighbors in the immediate area at all. I, it, it simply is
incon--I don't understand it. Maybe MECo's got something, but I know the developer
should have contacted us and I really wish they had.
So in closing, I would really recommend that you vote no on this until it go back for
further analysis and some of these things can be addressed.
Thank you very much for your time, and a happy St. Patrick's Day to all of you.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Hills.
Questions for Mr. Hills this morning? Ms. Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yes, excuse me.
Mr. Hills, do you believe that these poles would be put into the area if it were not for
the development that is actually being put in, you know, next to your neighborhood?
MR. HILLS: For a zillion years, that was a flower farm. I won't go into the background on
that; but, nonetheless, there really was nothing there except the flower farm.
No, there wouldn't be any reason for this except that development, pure and simple.
That's the only reason they're going in.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Okay. And do you also believe that when any
development comes in, that it should mitigate any negative impacts and bear the cost
of.
MR. HILLS: As I have heard comments from this Council with regards to applications for all
kinds of projects, I believe that, that is required. That's what you all look at. That's
what you try to request of these people. That's why all the meetings take place about
proposed developments.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Okay. Thank you very much.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Further questions? Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you, Chair.
Mr. Hills, thanks for coming.
MR. HILLS: You're welcome.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: You know, the whole point and having this come to the
Council is so that there is some form of public review. And if it hadn't come to the
Council and, and I believe, I believe the requirement is for five poles, but Public
Works brought it forward for two. I'm not--we'll check on that later. But, at any rate,
I'm glad that at least it came before the Council or you wouldn't even have known
about it until the poles went up.
MR. HILLS: Not until they were there--
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COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: And.
MR. HILLS: --at my driveway.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Right. And, so, I don't see any point in it coming to the
Council unless we get an adequate analysis when it comes to us so that we are
informed on what we're voting on. And that was my point when it was in Committee.
So I appreciate you coming. I, I just don't think it's fair to underground utilities for
certain people, which is great because we're not going to have poles in their
subdivision, but then the repercussion of that is adding more visual pollution to the
surrounding neighborhood.
So, is, in your mind, is there a way for these poles to be placed that would not further
damage the visual view plane? In other words, just be moving the poles into a
certain line of sight.
MR. HILLS: I appreciate the fact that the maps that you have don't really reflect the terrain.
They're not topographical maps. They're just a flat plane map. That, indeed,
happens to be the bottom of an area that dips like this. It is the view down into the
valley from both McGregor Point to Kahakuloa, if you will. No, you're not going to
move them. If you move them essentially much further south, which would be on the
other side of the property that I own, they'd be out of the way. I don't know what
purpose that would serve. But if, if they get moved in the other direction, if they get
moved towards the north side, they're still going to be in the view plane. So, no,
there really isn't a place. I, I don't mean to be an obstructionist here, but that's the
fact. I mean it is a bowl, like that.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Okay. Thank you very much.
MR. HILLS: You're welcome. Thank you, again.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Any other questions for Mr. Hills this morning?
Thank you very much for being here.
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Steve Goldstein, testifying on Committee Report No. 06-34,
followed by Stan Zitnik.
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MR. STEVE GOLDSTEIN (testifying on Committee Report No. 06-34):
Good morning, ladies and gentlemen of the Council, and good morning-CHAIR HOKAMA: Good morning.
MR. GOLDSTEIN: --Council, Council Chair Hokama.
My name is Steve Goldstein.
I have had the pleasure of addressing numerous committees, including Jo Anne's
Committee, Parks and Economic Development Committee; and also Dain Kane's
Committee, the Budget and Finance Committee, on the subject of this, the
Upcountry, my, my specific reference is the Upcountry pool and its ongoing nine-year
battle with nonworking heaters and blue lips among the swimmers and aerobic
exercisers.
And I am telling you I am so delighted that this amendment is before you today,
brought to you by the Budget and Finance Committee, No. 06-34, as a first reading.
And I encourage you to pass this amendment enabling the freeing up of funds to
repair not only the Upcountry pool heaters, but also pool heating problems
throughout the County. And I, I hope that you'll, you'll pass it today, and I hope that it
will, it will go through a second reading shortly so that this, so that you won't see me
anymore. You can come see me in, in the warm waters of, of the Upcountry pool.
And I, I thank you very much.
This has been a, a wonderful educational process on my part over the last six months
visiting with you folks and sharing my concerns. And I sincerely tell you that I am, I'm
very pleased to see that the wheels of, of the County government move slowly, but
they do move. Thank you very much.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Goldstein.
Any questions for Mr. Goldstein this morning, Members?
Thank you very much for your presence.
MR. GOLDSTEIN: Thank you, sir.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Stan, Stan Zitnik, testifying on Bill 13.
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MR. STAN ZITNIK [testifying on Bill No. 13 (2006)1:
Good morning, Council Chair and Councilmembers.
My name is Stan Zitnik, and I reside at 2144 Kahookele Street.
Thank you for this time and opportunity to provide testimony in support of the second
reading and, hopefully, the approval of Bill 13 on today's agenda.
I want to share with you that my wife and I understand that if approved, this is a
conditional permit and that we will honor the conditions and will follow the conditions
of the permit in good faith with respect for our neighbors and the special charm of our
neighborhood.
My wife and I are aware of the enormous responsibility that the Councilmembers and
the Council have in serving the communities of our County as a decision-making
body, reviewing and deciding projects with much larger and wider impact than ours.
We appreciate the time and attention that you have given this matter, and apologize
for any additional work it may have caused, and thank you for your kind consideration
on this matter. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Zitnik.
Members, any questions for Mr. Zitnik this morning?
If not, thank you very much for your testimony.
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Mr. Chairman, there is no one else who has requested to
testify.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
The Chair will provide one last opportunity for anyone wishing to provide comments
on any item that is on the posted agenda for the regular meeting of the seventeenth
of March, 2006, to please make yourself known so we may provide you with an
opportunity to state your comments. Having none, Members, with no objections,
testimony for today's meeting shall be closed.

MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTION.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. So ordered.
Members, we do have a technical requirement that needs to be addressed by
AKAKU, so the Chair is going to be calling a recess at this time. And my apologies to
those of you in the gallery waiting for action on our agenda this morning, but we shall
be in recess till 10:00 a.m.
(THE MEETING WAS RECESSED BY THE CHAIR AT 9:50 A.M., AND WAS
RECONVENED AT 10:06 A.M., WITH ALL MEMBERS PRESENT EXCEPT
COUNCILMEMBERS KANE AND TAVARES, BOTH EXCUSED.)
CHAIR HOKAMA: The Council meeting of the seventeenth of March, 2006, shall return to
order.
Mr. Clerk, please proceed with the agenda.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Mr. Chairman, I'd like to note for the record that we have
received two pieces [sic] of written testimony with respect to agenda items.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Members, with no objections, we shall accept written testimony as
provided for today's meeting.

MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTION.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. So ordered. Mr. Clerk.

THERE BEING NO OBJECTION, WRITTEN TESTIMONY
DATED MARCH 7, 2006 FROM THE MAYOR WAS MADE A
PART OF THE RECORD OF THIS MEETING.

MINUTES
The minutes of the regular Council meeting of February 3, 2006 was presented at this time.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Carroll.
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you, Chair.
I MOVE THAT THE MINUTES OF THE REGULAR COUNCIL
MEETING OF FEBRUARY 3, 2006, BE APPROVED.
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COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Carroll, seconded by Mr. Molina, to adopt the
regular minutes of the Council of the third February 2006. Discussion? Having none,
all in favor of the motion please say "aye."
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, JOHNSON,
MATEO, MOLINA, PONTANILLA, VICE-CHAIR
CARROLL, AND CHAIR HOKAMA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed say "no."
NOES: NONE.
EXCUSED: COUNCILMEMBERS KANE AND TAVARES.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried.
Mr. Clerk.
The following committee reports were presented.

COMMITTEE REPORTS
COMMITTEE REPORT
NO.
06-32

- BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE:

Recommending the following:
1.

That RESOLUTION NO. 06-22 , entitled "AUTHORIZING THE FILING OF
AN APPLICATION WITH THE DEPARTMENT OF HOUSING AND URBAN
DEVELOPMENT, UNITED STATES OF AMERICA, FOR A GRANT UNDER
THE COMMUNITY DEVELOPMENT BLOCK GRANT PROGRAM", be
ADOPTED;

2.

That County Communication No. 05-218, from the Community Development
Block Grant (CDBG) Program Manager, be FILED; and
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3.

That County Communication No. 05-382, from the CDBG Program Manager,
be FILED.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
ON BEHALF OF BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE
CHAIRMAN KANE, I MOVE TO ADOPT COMMITTEE REPORT
NO. 06-32.
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Molina, seconded by Mr. Carroll, to adopt
Committee Report 06-32. Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
I MOVE TO AMEND THE PROPOSED RESOLUTION ENTITLED
"AUTHORIZING THE FILING OF AN APPLICATION WITH THE
DEPARTMENT OF HOUSING AND URBAN DEVELOPMENT,
UNITED STATES OF AMERICA, FOR A GRANT UNDER THE
COMMUNITY DEVELOPMENT BLOCK GRANT PROGRAM",
WHICH IS ATTACHED TO COMMITTEE REPORT NO. 06-32, BY
REPLACING THE WORD "IS" ON THE FIFTH LINE WITH THE
WORD "OR", AND BY DELETING THE PHRASE "OR SHOULD
ANY FUNDS FROM PRIOR YEARS BECOME AVAILABLE FOR
REPROGRAMMING ACTIONS," FROM THE SIXTH AND
SEVENTH LINES OF THE PARAGRAPH.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion to amend by Mr. Molina, seconded by Mr. Mateo.
Members, you have a memorandum from Budget and Finance Chair, Mr. Kane,
dated March 16, 2006, outlining the purpose of the amendment. We are under
discussion. Mr. Molina.
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COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Yes, thank you, Mr. Chairman.
As explained in the Budget and Finance Committee Chair's memo which you referred
to, dated March 16, 2006, these proposed amendments will clarify that the alternate
projects listed on the proposed resolution are not the only projects considered when
funds from prior years become available for reprogramming.
At the February 28, 2006, Budget and Finance Committee meeting, the CDBG
Program Manager noted that when funds from prior years become available for
reprogramming, prior year projects are also considered for funding along with these
alternate projects.
The CDBG Program Manager supports this amendment to clarify the resolution. And
for the body's information, the CDBG Manager is also in the gallery should any
Member have any questions on it.
Thank you, Chairman.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Molina.
Members, further discussion on the motion to amend before you? Having none, all
in favor of the motion please say "aye."
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, JOHNSON,
MATEO, MOLINA, PONTANILLA, VICE-CHAIR
CARROLL, AND CHAIR HOKAMA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed say "no."
NOES: NONE.
EXCUSED: COUNCILMEMBERS KANE AND TAVARES.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried.
We are back to the main motion as amended, Members. Discussion? Having none,
all in favor of the motion please say "aye."
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, JOHNSON,
MATEO, MOLINA, PONTANILLA, VICE-CHAIR
CARROLL, AND CHAIR HOKAMA.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed say "no."

NOES: NONE.
EXCUSED: COUNCILMEMBERS KANE AND TAVARES.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried.
Thank you very much, Mr. Molina.
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: For the record, RESOLUTION 06-22, as amended.
COMMITTEE REPORT
06-33
NO.

- BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE:

Recommending the following:
That BILL NO. 14 (2006), entitled "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE
AMENDING THE FISCAL YEAR 2006 BUDGET FOR THE COUNTY OF
MAUI AS IT PERTAINS TO ESTIMATED REVENUES, THE DEPARTMENT
OF PUBLIC WORKS AND ENVIRONMENTAL MANAGEMENT, TOTAL
OPERATING APPROPRIATIONS, AND TOTAL APPROPRIATIONS
(OPERATING AND CAPITAL IMPROVEMENT PROJECTS)", be PASSED
ON FIRST READING and BE ORDERED TO PRINT;
2.

That County Communication No. 06-7, from the Budget Director, be FILED.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
ON BEHALF OF BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE
CHAIRMAN KANE, I MOVE TO ADOPT COMMITTEE REPORT
NO. 06-33.
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL:
SECOND.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Molina, seconded by Mr. Carroll, to adopt
Committee Report 06-33. Mr. Molina.

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Chairman.
The purpose of the revised proposed bill is to increase the Carryover/Savings in the
General Fund by $99,860 and the Solid Waste Fund by $1,083,978. In addition, the
resolution [sic] also intends to increase the transfer from the General Fund to the
Solid Waste Fund by $99,860; increase the appropriation for the Administration
Program - Solid Waste Fund by $56,168; increase the appropriation for the Landfill
Disposal Program - Solid Waste Fund by $1,007,370 and increase the EP count from
22 to 29; increase the appropriation for the Residential Collection Program - Solid
Waste Fund by 28,000; and, finally, increase the appropriation for the Diversion
Program - Solid Waste Fund by $92,300.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Molina.
Members, further discussion on the motion before you? Having none, all in favor of
the motion please say "aye."
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, JOHNSON,
MATEO, MOLINA, PONTANILLA, VICE-CHAIR
CARROLL, AND CHAIR HOKAMA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed say "no."
NOES: NONE.
EXCUSED: COUNCILMEMBERS KANE AND TAVARES.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried.
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: For the record, BILL NO. 14 (2006).
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
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COMMITTEE REPORT
NO. 06-34 - BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE:
Recommending the following:
1.

That BILL NO. 15 (2006), entitled "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE
AMENDING THE FISCAL YEAR 2006 BUDGET FOR THE COUNTY OF
MAUI AS IT PERTAINS TO CAPITAL IMPROVEMENT PROJECTS", be
PASSED ON FIRST READING and BE ORDERED TO PRINT;

2.

That County Communication No. 06-4, from the Budget Director, be FILED.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
ON BEHALF OF BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE
CHAIRMAN KANE, I MOVE TO ADOPT COMMITTEE REPORT
NO. 06-33 [sic].
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Molina, seconded by Mr. Carroll, to adopt
Committee Report 06-34. Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Chairman.
The intent of the proposed bill is to amend the Fiscal Year 2006 Budget by:
(1) decreasing the appropriation in the Makawao-Pukalani-Kula Community Plan
District for the Department of Finance's Division of Motor Vehicle and Licensing
Satellite Office in Makawao by $165,000; (2) decrease the appropriation in the KiheiMakena Community Plan District for the Department of Finance's DMVL Satellite
Office in Kihei by $160,000; (3) increase the appropriation in the Makawao-PukalaniKula Community Plan District for the Upcountry Swimming Pool Improvements by
$125,000; (4) increase the appropriation in the Wailuku-Kahului Community Plan
District by $176,000 for the Sakamoto Pool Improvements, Kahului Pool
Improvements, and the War Memorial Stadium Complex Improvements; (5) increase
the appropriation in the Kihei-Makena Community Plan District by $22,000 for the
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Kihei Community Center and Aquatics Center Improvements; and (6) increase the
appropriation in the West Maui Community Plan District by $2,000 for the Lahaina
Aquatic Center Improvements.
And just as a final note, the passage of this bill will provide funds for those
long-awaited repairs, especially at the Upcountry Pool, as well as several other
County pools which, of course, include the War Memorial Stadium Complex. And I
want to thank the folks who have come out, especially in the Upcountry area, to lobby
the Council for the needed improvements at the pool.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Molina.
Further discussion on the motion, Members? Ms. Anderson. Ms. Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Thank you. I thought she had her hand up, too.
Anyway, I just want to thank the Budget and Finance Committee for basically moving
on this issue because I think that a lot of the discussion started in late '05. And,
actually, I would like to thank Mr. Goldstein and also Elliott Krash and the pool users
because when I received the information, we worked with Parks; and the
recommendation really was even though it was late in our budget year, to actually
have an amendment made because of the coldness of the pools, and if we waited till
June, it would have been too late already for these pools to be repaired.
So I want to really thank the Budget and Finance Committee, as well as the
individuals who, who really came forward and illustrated that this was a problem.
And we did learn through my Parks and Economic Development Committee that
there is a lot of work needed on our pool heaters. I do appreciate some of the other
amendments in here, but I really especially appreciate the pool heater resolution.
And I do appreciate the Members for, even though it's late in the game, to allow a
budget amendment to come forward at this time 'cause I know we don't usually do
things that way. But I do appreciate, Mr. Chair, the support. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Further discussion on the motion before you, Members? If not, all in favor of the
motion please say "aye."
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, JOHNSON,
MATEO, MOLINA, PONTANILLA, VICE-CHAIR
CARROLL, AND CHAIR HOKAMA.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed say "no."
NOES: NONE.
EXCUSED: COUNCILMEMBERS KANE AND TAVARES.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried.
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: For the record, BILL NO. 15 (2006).
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you very much.
COMMITTEE REPORT
06-35
NO.

- COMMITTEE OF THE WHOLE:

Recommending the following:
1.

That the following nominees to County boards, committees, and commissions
be APPROVED (for terms expiring on March 31, 2011):
A.

COMMISSION ON NAMING STREETS, PARKS AND FACILITIES
1.
2.

B.

SUBDIVISION ENGINEERING STANDARDS COMMITTEE
1.
2.

2.

Brooks Aoki; and
Michelle Kaopuiki-Ugalino.

Walter Clur; and
Ernest Rezents.

That a copy of this committee report be TRANSMITTED to the Mayor of the
County of Maui.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
MOVE TO APPROVE COMMITTEE REPORT NO. 06-35.
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COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Molina, seconded by Mr. Mateo, to adopt
Committee Report 06-35. Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
At your Committee of the Whole meeting of February 28, 2006, the Committee voted
to approve the nominations of the nominees Brooks Aoki and Michelle
Kaopuiki-Ugalino to the Commission on Naming Streets, Parks and Facilities, as well
as Walter Clur and Ernest Rezents to the Subdivision Engineering Standards
Committee.
I'd like to thank the nominees for volunteering their time to serve our community.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Further discussion, Members? If not, all in favor of the motion please say "aye."
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, JOHNSON,
MATEO, MOLINA, PONTANILLA, VICE-CHAIR
CARROLL, AND CHAIR HOKAMA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed say "no."
NOES: NONE.
EXCUSED: COUNCILMEMBERS KANE AND TAVARES.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried. Thank you.
Mr. Clerk.
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COMMITTEE REPORT
06-36
NO.

- COMMITTEE OF THE WHOLE:

Recommending the following:
1.

That the following nominees to County boards, committees, and commissions
be APPROVED:
A.

AFFIRMATIVE ACTION ADVISORY COUNCIL
1.

B.

Larry Laird (reappoint), for a term expiring on March 31, 2011.

ANIMAL CONTROL BOARD
1.
2.

Roger Kehler (Veterinarian), for a term expiring on March 31,
2009; and
Malcolm Findley, for a term expiring on March 31, 2009.

C. BOARD OF CODE APPEALS
1.
2.

Albert Rabold, for a term expiring on March 31, 2011; and
Donald Sheridan, for a term expiring on March 31, 2011.

D. BOARD OF ETHICS
1.
2.
E.

Nane Aluli, for a term expiring on March 31, 2011; and
Jocelyn Bouchard, for a term expiring on March 31, 2011.

BOARD OF VARIANCES AND APPEALS
1.
2.
3.

Jersula Manaba (Molokai) (replacing John "Keone" Ball), for a
term expiring on March 31, 2007;
William Kamai, for a term expiring on March 31, 2011; and
Randall Endo, for a term expiring on March 31, 2011.

F. BOARD OF WATER SUPPLY
1.
2.
3.

Lee Aldridge (replacing Sarah (Sally) Raisbeck), for a term
expiring on March 31, 2009;
Michael Howden, for a term expiring on March 31, 2011; and
Kuilauokalani Lester (Molokai), for a term expiring on March 31,
2011.
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G.

CIVIL SERVICE COMMISSION
1.

H.

Abe Kaahui, for a term expiring on March 31, 2011.

COMMISSION ON CHILDREN AND YOUTH
1.
2.

Rafael Boritzer (reappoint), for a term expiring on March 31,
2011; and
Lydia Lee (Molokai), for a term expiring on March 31, 2011.

COMMISSION ON CULTURE AND THE ARTS
1.
2.

Richard Obley (reappoint), for a term expiring on March 31,
2011; and
Albert Molina, for a term expiring on March 31, 2011.

COST OF GOVERNMENT COMMISSION
1.
2.
3.
4.
5.

K.

Robert Mason, for a term expiring on March 31, 2008;
Keith Moniz, for a term expiring on March 31, 2008;
Frederic Schwettmann, for a term expiring on March 31, 2008;
John Lundin, for a term expiring on March 31, 2007; and
Albert Newsham (reappoint), for a term expiring on March 31,
2008.

COUNCIL ON AGING
1.
2.
3.
4.
5.

Karey Anne Oura, for a term expiring on March 31, 2011;
Nancy Leano, for a term expiring on March 31, 2011;
Joel Whitley, for a term expiring on March 31, 2011;
Doreen Forsberg, for a term expiring on March 31, 2011; and
Peter Durkson, for a term expiring on March 31, 2011.

FIRE AND PUBLIC SAFETY COMMISSION
1.
2.
3.
4.

Ella Alcon (Molokai) (replacing Leonida Leano Molina), for a term
expiring on March 31, 2007;
Andrew Dela Cruz (Lanai) (replacing A. Douglas Daguay), for a
term expiring on March 31, 2010;
May Fujiwara, for a term expiring on March 31, 2011; and
Stephanie Crivello (Molokai), for a term expiring on March 31,
2011.
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M. HANA ADVISORY COMMITTEE

1.
2.
N.

Shane Sinenci (reappoint), for a term expiring on March 31,
2011; and
Dawn Lono, for a term expiring on March 31, 2011.

LANAI PLANNING COMMISSION
1.
2.
3.

Michael Gannon (replacing Bruno Amby), for a term expiring on
March 31, 2007;
Sally Kaye (replacing Stella Del Rosario), for a term expiring on
March 31, 2010; and
Beverly Zigmond, for a term expiring on March 31, 2011.

0. LIQUOR CONTROL ADJUDICATION BOARD
1.
2.
P.

LIQUOR CONTROL COMMISSION
1.
2.
3.

Q.

Barbara Barnhart, for a term expiring on March 31, 2011; and
Patricia Stewart, for a term expiring on March 31, 2011.

MAUI COUNTY CULTURAL RESOURCES COMMISSION
1.

S.

Ron McOmber (Lanai) (replacing Mary Cabuslay), for a term
expiring on March 31, 2010;
Arsene "Blackie" Gadarian, for a term expiring on March 31,
2011; and
Edwin Yokouchi, for a term expiring on March 31, 2011.

MAUI COUNTY COMMISSION ON PERSONS WITH DISABILITIES
1.
2.

R.

Donald Fujii, for a term expiring on March 31, 2011; and
Glenn Kunitake, for a term expiring on March 31, 2011.

Veronica Marquez (Molokai), for a term expiring on March 31,
2011.

MAUI COUNTY GRANTS REVIEW COMMITTEE
1.
2.

Susan Bendon, for a term expiring on March 31, 2011; and
Albert Nyberg, for a term expiring on March 31, 2011.
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T.

MAUI PLANNING COMMISSION
1.
2.

U.

MOLOKAI PLANNING COMMISSION
1.
2.

V.

Jonathan Starr, for a term expiring on March 31, 2011; and
John Guard IV, for a term expiring on March 31, 2011.

Joseph Kalipi, for a term expiring on March 31, 2011; and
Steven Chaikin, for a term expiring on March 31, 2011.

POLICE COMMISSION
1.
2.

John "Keone" Ball, for a term expiring on March 31, 2011; and
Sean Connolly (Molokai), for a term expiring on March 31, 2011.

W. REAL PROPERTY TAX REVIEW BOARD
1.
X.

SALARY COMMISSION
1.
2.

Y.

Mario Arruiza, for a term expiring on March 31, 2011; and
Thurston Robinson, for a term expiring on March 31, 2011.

STREET LIGHTING COMMITTEE
1.

Z.

Michael Blaz, for a term expiring on March 31, 2011.

Maria Isotov-Chang, for a term expiring on March 31, 2011.

KULA AGRICULTURAL PARK COMMITTEE
1.
2.

Geoffrey Haines (re-appoint) (co-op), for a term expiring on
March 31, 2011; and
James Jones (nursery), for a term expiring on March 31, 2011.

AA. MAUI REDEVELOPMENT AGENCY
1.

Doug McLeod, for a term expiring on March 31, 2011.

AB. COMMITTEE ON STATUS OF WOMEN
1.
2.
3.

Emma Fay, for a term expiring on March 31, 2010;
Jeannie Park, for a term expiring on March 31, 2010; and
Shirley Hartley (reappoint), for a term expiring on March 31,
2010.
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AC. MAUI COUNTY ARBORIST COMMITTEE

1.
2.
3.

Terry Nutt (reappoint), for a term expiring on March 31, 2011;
William Jacintho, for a term expiring on March 31, 2011; and
Jeannie Pezzoli, for a term expiring on March 31, 2011.

AD. TRAFFIC SAFETY COUNCIL
1.
2.

David Olsten, for a term expiring on March 31, 2011.

That the following nominees to County boards, committees, and commissions
be DISAPPROVED:
A. COST OF GOVERNMENT COMMISSION
1.
2.
B.

LANAI PLANNING COMMISSION
1.

3.

Steven Schultz, for a term expiring on March 31, 2008; and
Terry Driskell, for a term expiring on March 31, 2007.

Travis Scott Otto, for a term expiring on March 31, 2011.

That a copy of this committee report be TRANSMITTED to the Mayor of the
County of Maui.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
MOVE TO APPROVE COMMITTEE REPORT NO. 06-36.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Molina, seconded by Mr. Pontanilla, to adopt
Committee Report 06-36. Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
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While, as the Clerk read, there are a lot of names, so I'm not going to go and repeat
all of them. But the Committee of the Whole did approve the nominations as read by
the Clerk at the COW meeting of February 28, 2006.
I would like to add some clarification as it relates to the nominees who were denied.
First, to the Cost of Government Commission, which, with regards to Mr. Schultz.
The denial, first of all, for Mr. Schultz, was based on an unsigned application not
received by the Committee at that time. Now, my understanding, it did finally get
transmitted from the Mayor's office to the Council Chair's office; but, the Committee
itself did not receive it. So based--the majority of Members felt that, well, let's get all
the is dotted and the t's crossed, and then we can go ahead and proceed with
considering Mr. Schultz at another time.
And with regards to Mr. Driskell, the reason there was based, the person that he was
supposed to replace, there was no resignation letter received from the person who
was, he was supposed to replace, which was Mr. Sean Cunningham. So, again,
based on procedural issues and, I guess, technicalities, the Committee, the majority
of Committee members felt that, well, let's deny for now and reconsider them at
another time.
With regards to the denial of Mr. Otto to the Lanai Planning Commission based on
the information that you had received, Mr. Chairman, the Committee recommended
the denial of Mr. Otto. There was also suggested that the Administration work with
you to find a replacement to the Lanai Planning Commission, and also for the
Administration to consider Mr. Otto for another board or commission.
I'd like to thank all of the nominees for volunteering to give their time to our
community and also for serving on these many boards and commissions that we've
just heard about.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Molina.
Members, further discussion on the motion before you? Ms. Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yes, Mr. Chair.
I WOULD MOVE TO SEPARATE THE NOMINEES TO THE
BOARD OF VARIANCES AND APPEALS, AND ALSO I WOULD
ASK FOR SEPARATION ON THE DISAPPROVAL ISSUE.

Regular Meeting of the Council of the County of Maui
March 17, 2006
Page 35

COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Just give me a minute, so I can state the mo--restate the motion
accurately, Ms. Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yes.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. We have a motion by Ms. An--Johnson, seconded by
Ms. Anderson, to divide the question regarding nominees to the Boards of Variance
and Appeals, as well as portion number two, which is the disapproval.
Okay, Members, all in favor of the motion please say "aye."
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, JOHNSON,
MATEO, MOLINA, PONTANILLA, VICE-CHAIR
CARROLL, AND CHAIR HOKAMA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed say "no."
NOES: NONE.
EXCUSED: COUNCILMEMBERS KANE AND TAVARES.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried.
The Chair will take a short recess so that we may proceed shortly.
(THE MEETING WAS RECESSED BY THE CHAIR AT 10:25 A.M., AND WAS
RECONVENED AT 10:27 A.M., WITH ALL MEMBERS PRESENT EXCEPT
COUNCILMEMBERS KANE AND TAVARES, BOTH EXCUSED.)
CHAIR HOKAMA: Members, we have adopted a request to divide the question. Therefore,
the Chair will direct you and will take the division first prior to taking up the balance of
the recommendation attached to the Committee Report 06-36.
Therefore, Members, the Chair will bring forward for you under Board of Variance
and Appeals, the name of Jersula Manaba. The Chair will entertain a motion for
approval for Jersula Manaba.
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COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:
CHAIRMAN, MOVE TO ACCEPT THE NAME OF JERSULA
MANABA AS A MEMBER TO THE BOARD OF VARIANCE AND
APPEALS.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Mateo, seconded by Mr. Molina, to approve
the nomination of Jersula Manaba to the Maui Board of Variance and--Board of
Variances and Appeals. Discussion on the matter? All in favor of the motion please
say "aye."
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, JOHNSON,
MATEO, MOLINA, PONTANILLA, VICE-CHAIR
CARROLL, AND CHAIR HOKAMA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed say "no."
NOES: NONE.
EXCUSED: COUNCILMEMBERS KANE AND TAVARES.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried. Ms. Manaba is approved as a nominee.
The next name the Chair will ask for a motion to approve William Kamai to the
Board of Variance and Appeals.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:
SO MOVE.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Molina, seconded by Mr. Pontanilla, to approve
the nomination of William Kamai to the Board of Variance and Appeals. Discussion,
Members? Mr. Molina.
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COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I'll yield the floor to the Members
who requested the divi--separation of the matter.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Ms. Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yes, Mr. Chair. In Committee I stated my concerns with
regard to Mr. Kamai. I think that because of his representation as the head of the
Carpenter's Union and also the issues that would be coming before him on the Board
of Variances and Appeals, it would be very difficult to find a situation where he would
not have some type of conflict, in my opinion; and particularly when members of his
own organization may be working on the very projects or the different development
issues that would be coming before the BVA. While there are some issues that BVA
takes up that have nothing to do with construction or with projects, I felt very strongly
that we should try to keep people out of a potential conflict situation.
I'm, I am not speaking against him as an individual. I think he's very well qualified,
but I will be voting against his nomination.
Thank you very much.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Ms. Johnson.
Further discussion, Members? Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you, Chair.
I'm also going to be voting no on Mr. Kamai, specifically because I don't believe
people who sit on the Board of Variance and Appeals who, after all, are going to be
making determinations to allow somebody to, allow somebody to have a, I guess, a
pass on the County Code, that's basically what a variance is. And an appeal, of
course, is appealing the decision of either a County director or a determination by
some board.
So, I, I don't think that's the place for somebody who represents a special interest as,
as the Carpenter's Union, should have that kind of authority. I just think we need to
keep our boards and commissions representative of the general public, and not of
special interest.
It's nothing personal to Mr. Kamai, I, I think he's an upstanding citizen. I would hope
that he would apply for some other board.
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Thank you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Ms. Anderson.
Further discussion? Mr. Mateo.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Chairman, thank you very much.
I thank Member Anderson and Johnson for sharing their personal feelings regarding
this particular nominee because, Chairman, I share the same concerns. I did have
the opportunity to sit in and talk story with the individual to address some of my own
concerns regarding a potential conflict.
At this particular point in time, Chairman, I am, I am comfortable in our discussions
and I, at this time, will be supporting Mr. Kamai's nomination to the Board of Variance
and Appeals.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Further discussion on the motion before you, Members? If not, all in favor of the
motion please say "aye."
MOLINA,
MATEO,
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS
PONTANILLA, VICE-CHAIR CARROLL, AND
CHAIR HOKAMA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed say "no."
NOES: COUNCILMEMBERS
JOHNSON.

ANDERSON

AND

EXCUSED: COUNCILMEMBERS KANE AND TAVARES.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, we have five "ayes", two "noes", two "excused"; motion is carried.
Two "noes" being Anderson and Johnson; two "excused", Kane and Tavares.
The Chair will entertain a motion to approve the nomination of Randall Endo to the
Board of Variance and Appeals.
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COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:
SO MOVE.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Molina, seconded by Mr. Pontanilla, to approve
the nomination of Randall Endo to the County Board of Variance and Appeals.
Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I'll yield the floor to the Members
who requested the division of the question.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Discussion, Members? Ms. Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yes. Once again, I know Mr. Endo and he is a very, you
know, nice person. I--this is not personal, but I believe that in the past where the firm
that he used to be employed with represented many individuals who may actually be
coming before the commission, also in his present position with one of the largest
employers who has many individuals that work in the construction industry that also
do work for this employer, I really feel that it's not appropriate for him to be on this
particular board.
I think also the other concern that I have apart from anything else is when you have
duties and responsibilities of a major corporation, it, it really is incumbent upon you to
represent that employer. And I personally feel that at this point in time, Mr. Endo
would be more suitable for a board or commission where attendance is not such a
critical issue.
So I will be voting no on this application. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Ms. Johnson.
Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Also, I will be voting no on this nominee, Mr. Chairman,
basically for the same reasons. I just believe that we need to keep our boards and
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commissions representative of the general public and not of major corporations,
particularly on this board.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Further discussion, Members. Mr. Mateo.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Chairman, thank you very much. And I would echo the corn-the comments expressed by Anderson and Johnson, and I will not be supporting this
nominee.
My own personal feeling that there, there is a conflict with this individual serving on
this particular board, and I will not support Mr. Endo at this time.
Thank you, Chairman.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you.
Further discussion on the motion, Members? If not, all in favor of the motion please
say "aye."
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS MOLINA, PONTANILLA,
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL, AND CHAIR HOKAMA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed say "no."
NOES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, JOHNSON,
AND MATEO.
EXCUSED: COUNCILMEMBERS KANE AND TAVARES.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have three "noes"--Ms. Anderson, Ms. Johnson, Mr. Mateo; two
"excused"--Mr. Kane and Ms. Tavares. The motion fails.
The Chair will entertain a motion to disapprove the nomination of Randall Endo to
the Board of Variance and Appeals.

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:
SO MOVE.
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COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Ms. Johnson, seconded by Ms. Anderson, to
disapprove the nomination of Randall Endo to the Board of Variance and Appeals.
We are under discussion. Ms. Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yes, I would assume that this motion will also fail
because of the fact that we don't have a clear majority in either direction at this point
in time. So just for the benefit of the public, what will happen in my understanding, is
that this nomination would neither be approved or disapproved, and then
automatically within a certain period of time, the nomination would be approved of
this individual. Is that correct, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: You are correct, Ms. Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Thank you very much.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Further discussion on the motion? Mr. Molina,
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Yeah, thank you, Mr. Chairman. I'd like to add my
comments. I think Member Johnson sort of hit it on the head here.
I'm going to speak on behalf of Mr. Endo. Again, it was stated about his character-it's not about that. I mean everybody can concur he's a good man. He seems to
have integrity. If he were ever put in a situation where there's a potential conflict, I
am sure he would be the first to recuse himself from any decision making that could
pose a conflict. So I will continue to put my support--and in principle, I, I've always
been very, you know, open to anyone in our community regardless of their
background, unless, of course, there's some issues with some very negative
baggage, I guess, if you will.
Other than that, if the person does, does not have anything related to, you know,
criminal issues or background history of that nature, I'm open to giving anyone in the
public an opportunity to apply and serve our community.
So I'll maintain my vote to support Mr. Endo for the Board of Variances. Thank you.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you very much.
Further discussion on the motion, Members? If not, the motion before you is to
disapprove the nomination of Mr. Endo. All in favor of the motion please say "aye."
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, JOHNSON,
AND MATEO.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed say "no."
NOES: COUNCILMEMBERS MOLINA, PONTANILLA,
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL, AND CHAIR HOKAMA.
EXCUSED: COUNCILMEMBERS KANE AND TAVARES.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have three "ayes"--Ms. Anderson, Ms. Johnson, Mr. Mateo; four
"noes"--Mr. Carroll, Mr. Molina, Mr. Pontanilla, and the Chair; and two "excused"—
Mr. Kane and Ms. Tavares. The motion fails.
Therefore, Members, as I believe it is in our Charter since Council is not able to
make a decision either for approval or disapproval, that upon the lapsing of the
clock, which is I believe forty-five days, and Mr. Moto may verify the Chair's
comment, that the nomination will become automatically approved.
Mr. Moto, any comments for the Members, please.
CORPORATION COUNSEL BRIAN MOTO: Mr. Chairman and Members, good morning.
The Chair is correct in his assessment.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Okay, Members, we shall continue to move forward on the second portion of the
motion that approve the separation or division of the question. We are under,
excuse me, Members.
Okay, we are under, the Chair would entertain a motion for the disapproval of
Steven Schultz to the Cost of Government Commission.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:
SO MOVE.
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COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Molina, seconded by Mr. Pontanilla, to
disapprove the nomination of Steven Schultz. Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Yeah, thank you, Mr. Chairman. I will yield the floor to the
Members who requested a division of the question.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you.
Ms. Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yes, Mr. Chair. And the reason that I separated this out
was basically because of the letter that we did receive from the Office of the Mayor
whereby we reconsider the nomination of Mr. Schultz and Terry Driskell on the Cost
of Government Commission.
And as I stated in Committee, I didn't agree with the disapproval because technically
an action is really not taken, in my view, until we take the official action here at the
Council. It's a recommendation coming from the Committee, therefore, I didn't agree
with the fact that we did not have that information. If, and we have received it since,
I felt that because it was received prior to this meeting, that, in my opinion, it was a
technicality. But because I did not feel that we were taking a, an action, and that this
body is the one that makes the official action, that I thought it met the criteria for that.
So that is why I asked to bring this forward.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
For the Members' knowledge, the Chair's position is that I will continue to support
and ask you to support the disapproval. Whether it be technical or not, officially, the
Chair does not recognize these names before the body. It would have never come
up before transmittal or to referral to Committee the way it was presented.
Therefore, the Chair does not recognize this as official names before the body to be
considered for approval or disapproval. They would have never been here in the
first place.
I would prefer that this be continued under the Committee Chair's recommendation
and motion, and that we allow the Mayor to resubmit the names and provide
Chairman Molina and his Committee the full time allowed under the Charter for
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consideration of a recommendation back to this body for final decision. That is the
Chair's ruling.
Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you, Chair.
I appreciate your opinion on this. However, it's clear that both of these people have
offered their services; they want to serve. Whatever technical glitch we had in not
getting a signature and not getting the proper resignation from somebody else
should not hold up the work of the Cost of Government Commission. And, so, for
that reason, I am supporting Ms. Johnson on this. I feel whenever we have
someone who's willing to serve the County in, in this type of capacity, that we should
move on it.
And I respect your opinion, but, you know, since the Committee has met, the issues
have been addressed. So I feel that this is our official action and, you know, we are
recognizing their names and denying their appointment. So I would hope that the
Members would support this motion to move these nominees forward.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Yeah, thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Just for clarification, the discussion regards to the motion, is this just on Mr. Schultz's
denial or is this on, on, for both individuals?
CHAIR HOKAMA: I have taken it just for Mr. Schultz one at a time, Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Okay. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Any further discussion? If not, all in favor of the motion please say
"aye."
MATEO,
MOLINA,
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS
PONTANILLA, VICE-CHAIR CARROLL, AND
CHAIR HOKAMA.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed say "no."
NOES: COUNCILMEMBERS
JOHNSON.

ANDERSON

AND

EXCUSED: COUNCILMEMBERS KANE AND TAVARES.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion passes. Five "ayes"--Mr. Carroll, Mateo, Molina, Pontanilla, and
the Chair; two "noes"--Ms. Anderson and Johnson; two "excused"--Mr. Kane and
Ms. Tavares.
The Chair would entertain a motion for disapproval of Terry Driskell to the Cost
of Government Commission.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:
SO MOVE.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Molina, seconded by Mr. Pontanilla, to
disapprove the nomination of Terry Driskell to the Cost of Government Commission.
Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
With regards to Mr. Driskell, I met with Mr. Driskell, I believe, this past Wednesday,
which was, he was here for the, the Water Resources Committee meeting. And I
mentioned his, what had happened in Committee as far as his denial goes. And he
did say he would, even if we were to approve his nomination here today, he
wouldn't, he would miss at least one meeting. So I told him that basically the denial
was based on a procedural issue and not anything related to a character issue. So I
just wanted to share that information with the body.
Now, I know the Administration's intent was to try and put Mr., Mr. Driskell, as well
as Mr. Schultz on the Cost of, Cost of Government Commission as soon as possible.
But as it relates to Mr. Driskell, even if we were to put him on as soon as possible,
he would miss one meeting already because he did say, tell me he had a personal
trip planned for the Mainland. So, anyway, I just wanted to share that with all the
Council members.

Regular Meeting of the Council of the County of Maui
March 17, 2006
Page 46

Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Further discussion? Ms. Johnson.
In this case, it's the same issue, except the
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:
circumstances surrounding this one were that Mr. Sean Cunningham, who was the
previous person that was on the Cost of Government Commission, his resignation
was not received. Therefore, an attempt was made and they did secure his
resignation letter on February 27. And the Committee of the Whole did not have it
on record, however, on the February 28 meeting that they had received that letter.
So, again, it was a technical glitch. But I think because in this case particularly, you
know, the fact that the Committee had not received it, there was, in my opinion, a, a
failing. Sometimes we don't always get documentation on time for whatever the
reason is. But technically, I think that did meet the criteria. So, in my opinion.
And, again, I'm going to be voting against the motion.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Ms. Johnson.
Further discussion? The Chair would just note, Members that you will see as part of
communications, we do have a Communication No. 06-76, which is the official
transmittal and receiving by Council of this resignation. So the Chair's earlier
comments and the way the Chair would rule would be still the same position.
Further discussion on the motion, Members? If not, all in favor of the motion please
say "aye."
MATEO,
MOLINA,
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS
PONTANILLA, VICE-CHAIR CARROLL, AND
CHAIR HOKAMA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed say "no."
NOES: COUNCILMEMBERS
JOHNSON.

ANDERSON

EXCUSED: COUNCILMEMBERS KANE AND TAVARES.

AND
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CHAIR HOKAMA: We have five "ayes"--Mr. Carroll, Mr. Mateo, Mr. Molina, Mr. Pontanilla,
and the Chair. We have two "noes"--Ms. Anderson, Ms. Johnson; two "excused"—
Mr. Kane , Mr.--Ms. Tavares. The motion is adopted.

Last, Members, the Chair would entertain a motion to disapprove the nomination
of Travis Scott Otto to the Lanai Planning Commission.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:
SO MOVE.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Molina, seconded by Mr. Pontanilla, to
disapprove the nomination of Travis Scott Otto to the Lanai Planning
Commission . . . (coughed) . .excuse me. Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Yeah, thank you, Mr. Chairman. I'll yield the floor to the
Members who requested the division of the question.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Excuse me... (coughed). Ms. Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: I think whatever I have is catching.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Please don't say that.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: No, I hope not--not from a distance anyway.
Mr. Chair, you know, once again, I, and because we did have this discussion in
Committee, I totally respect your thoughts on the matter because basically you had
wanted individuals coming forward to the Lanai Planning Commission who did have
some type of longevity at least with the island issues. And while I understand that,
yes, there's familiarity with many issues and there's unfamiliarity with issues, I feel
that anyone--and to use Mr. Molina's words--I feel that every person that comes
forward should be given an opportunity to serve. I feel that Mr. Otto, irrespective of
how long he's been on Lanai, I feel that he should be given an opportunity to serve.
And as I stated in Committee, my feeling is that the longevity of let's say occupancy
in a place doesn't always reflect what the person's capabilities are. It doesn't reflect
that they have an insensitivity towards issues and wouldn't do the homework
necessary.
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So I will be voting against the measure, and I, I, I would like to remind people that
when individuals do come forward for service, they, they may not have a long
history. Because as was noted in Committee, many of these individuals, and I think
Mr. DeLeon had noted it, a lot of the people that did come forward are serving now
on the General Plan Advisory Committee. So, I'm, I'm hoping that people will not
take this in the wrong way that we don't want them to serve just because they
haven't been here long enough.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank . . .(cleared throat). Excuse me. Thank you.
Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you, Chair.
While I, I do respect, I guess, your right to home rule for Lanai island, you do know
the island better than, than any of us here, I still feel that Mr. Otto should be given an
opportunity to serve. He stepped forward. We have a special problem, I guess,
you'd call it on Lanai because so many people are employed by Lanai Company so
that when we have somebody who is not employed by Lanai Company and is willing
to serve, and especially Mr. Otto. He has, I think, a background that would be
specific to a planning commissioner, and the fact that he works for Maui Electric puts
him all over the island and gives him the opportunity to see particular situations all
over Lanai that maybe somebody who works in an office all day wouldn't get to see.
So I think four or five years, while that doesn't make him kamaaina, it, it certainly
shows a commitment to living on Lanai. So I will be voting against the disapproval.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Ms. Anderson . . . (cleared throat). Excuse me. Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Yeah, thank you very much, Mr. Chairman.
I'll be supporting your recommendation to deny it, but it will be with some
reservations. Because Lanai is somewhat of a special situation, there's a limited
amount of people that you can consider for the Lanai Planning Commission without
looking into potential conflict of interest issues.
It was mentioned earlier that the applicant does work for a large corporation, Maui
Electric, so who's to say that, that may not pose a potential conflict being on a
Planning Commission. I don't know. But anytime, you know, we've had nominees
because they work for large entities, it's been said they may be involved with
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potential conflicts. But, anyway, Chairman, I'll still support the motion to deny, with
reservations based on the reasons that I gave.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mister . . . (cleared throat). Excuse me, Members. Thank
you, Mr. Molina.
Further discussion on the motion? If not, all in favor of the motion please say "aye."
MOLINA,
MATEO,
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS
PONTANILLA, VICE-CHAIR CARROLL, AND
CHAIR HOKAMA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed say "no."
NOES: COUNCILMEMBERS
JOHNSON.

ANDERSON

AND

EXCUSED: COUNCILMEMBERS KANE AND TAVARES.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have five "ayes"--Messrs. Carroll, Mateo, Molina, Pontanilla, and
the Chair; two "noes"--Ms. Anderson, Ms. Johnson; two "excused"--Mr. Kane,
Ms. Tavares. Motion is adopted.
Members, I bring you back to the balance of the nominees recommended for
approval, as well as the adoption of the Committee Report 06-36. Discussion?
Mr. Molina, any comments?
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: No, no further discussion, Chairman.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Members, further discussion on the motion before you? If not, all in
favor of the motion please say "aye."
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, JOHNSON,
MATEO, MOLINA, PONTANILLA, VICE-CHAIR
CARROLL, AND CHAIR HOKAMA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed say "no."
NOES: NONE.
EXCUSED: COUNCILMEMBERS KANE AND TAVARES.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried. Thank you.

Mr. Clerk.
COMMITTEE REPORT
06-37
NO.

- COMMITTEE OF THE WHOLE:

Recommending that RESOLUTION NO. 06-23 , entitled "AUTHORIZING
SETTLEMENT OF WILLIAM MELTON V. COUNTY OF MAUI, CASE
NO. 7-01-00275", be ADOPTED.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
MOVE TO APPROVE COMMITTEE REPORT NO. 06-37.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Molina, seconded by Mr. Mateo, to adopt
Committee Report 06-37. Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
At the Committee of the Whole meeting of February 28, 2006, your Committee
approved a resolution authorizing settlement of the William Melton versus County of
Maui case. This case alleges work-related injuries as a result of a motor vehicle
accident on December 22, 2000.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Members, further discussion on the motion before you? If not, all in favor of the
motion please say "aye."
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AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, JOHNSON,
MATEO, MOLINA, PONTANILLA, VICE-CHAIR
CARROLL, AND CHAIR HOKAMA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed say "no."
NOES: NONE.
EXCUSED: COUNCILMEMBERS KANE AND TAVARES.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried.
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Mr. Chairman, for the record, RESOLUTION NO. 06-23.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
COMMITTEE REPORT
06-38
NO.

- LAND USE COMMITTEE:

Recommending the following:
That BILL NO. 16 (2006), entitled "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE
AMENDING ORDINANCE NO. 1906 (1990), AS AMENDED, TO EXTEND A
CONDITIONAL PERMIT TO ALLOW THE OPERATION OF A GIFT SHOP
AND RESTAURANT AT THE MAUI COMMUNITY ARTS & CULTURAL
CENTER ON PROPERTY SITUATED AT KAHULUI, MAUI, HAWAII", be
PASSED ON FIRST READING and be ORDERED TO PRINT; and
2.

That County Communication No. 05-364, from the Planning Director, be
FILED.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Carroll.
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you, Chair.
I MOVE THAT COMMITTEE REPORT NO. 06-38 BE ADOPTED.
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COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Carroll, seconded by Mr. Pontanilla, to adopt
Committee Report 06-38. Mr. Carroll.
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you, Chair.
The purpose of the proposed bill, as amended, is to grant a seven-year extension of
a Conditional Permit to allow operation of a gift shop and restaurant at the Maui
Community Arts & Cultural Center, also known as the Maui Arts & Cultural Center, or
the MACC, on property located at One Cameron Way, Kahului, Maui.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Members, further discussion on the motion before you? If not, all in favor of the
motion please say "aye."
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, JOHNSON,
MATEO, MOLINA, PONTANILLA, VICE-CHAIR
CARROLL, AND CHAIR HOKAMA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed say "no."
NOES: NONE.
EXCUSED: COUNCILMEMBERS KANE AND TAVARES.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried.
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: For the record, BILL NO. 16 (2006).
COMMITTEE REPORT
NO. 06-39 - PARKS AND ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT COMMITTEE:
Recommending the following:
1.

That BILL NO. 17 (2006), entitled "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE
AMENDING CHAPTER 12.40, MAUI COUNTY CODE, TO NAME FIELD 1C
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IN MAKAWAO TO THE JUSTIN COSTA FIELD", be PASSED ON FIRST
READING and be ORDERED TO PRINT;
2.

That BILL NO. 18 (2006), entitled "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE
AMENDING SECTION 2.38.040, MAUI COUNTY CODE, PERTAINING TO
THE DUTIES OF THE COMMISSION ON NAMING STREETS, PARKS, AND
FACILITIES", be PASSED ON FIRST READING and be ORDERED TO
PRINT; and

3.

That County Communication No. 05-326, from the Director of Public Works
and Environmental Management, be FILED.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Ms. Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yes, Mr. Chair.
MOVE FOR THE ADOPTION OF COMMITTEE REPORT NO. 06-39.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Ms. Johnson, seconded by Ms. Anderson, to
adopt Committee Report 06-39. Ms. Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yes, Mr. Chair.
Your Parks and Economic Development Committee met on this issue on March 2,
2006; and it was a recommendation made by the Commission on Naming Streets,
Parks, and Facilities at their meeting of September 8, 2005, wherein they
recommended that the Field 10 be renamed to Justin Costa Field.
Also, as a result of a communication that we had and a policy which is in our County
Code, basically, that allows for plaques that may also be considered as part of the
placement on the property for facilities when they're renamed. We had
corresponded with the Commission and asked had they considered that possibility.
It was at that point in time when we found that there was a technical element that
was missing. And when we had originally adopted the policy where plaques could
also be considered because we may not have enough facilities to eventually
accommodate all the requests for renaming, it was then that the Commission
advised us they were unaware of that consideration and that it was not within their
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purview. So as a technical correction, we amended Section 2.38.040, so that is what
transpired.
Even though it seems a little confusing, at least now if people do want to rename a,
a facility, that is one consideration. But the additional thing would be that if several
members of the community have made a contribution to a particular sport or a
particular field, that even though something may be under consideration for naming,
that the additional recognition could be the placement of a plaque where several
names could appear. And then later on when other people have made meaningful
contributions to a sport or some other activity, that their name could also be added to
the commemorative plaque.
Thank you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Further discussion, Members? Mr.Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Yeah, thank you, Mr. Chairman.
I want to thank Member Johnson for bringing this matter into her committee for this
very well deserved recognition of Mr. Costa and for his involvement with youth
sports in the Upcountry region. Many of us have known Mr. Costa since our days
when we were youngsters. I can look across here at Mr. Moto, as well. He's a
friend and neighbor of all of us in Makawao. So a very well deserved recognition for
a very good, good person.
Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you, Chair.
I just want to--I'll be supporting this recommendation. I've known Justin since my
son started playing Little League, as well as Pony League and, and into Colt
League. And Mr. Costa has been very instrumental in umpiring, you know, most of
the games that were played. So I'm really happy that this is one recognition that we
can give an individual for supporting our youth programs here in Maui County.
Thank you, Chair.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Mateo.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Chairman, thank you very much.
I, too, will be supporting the motion on the floor. I think it's very well deserved to
recognize an individual who virtually gave decades of his life to the youth and to the
Upcountry community in general. And I'm happy to support this.
Thank you, Chairman.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Further discussion? The Chair will just add that while he also supports and thanks
Mr. Justin Costa for this honor, I think it is well received by myself that the revision
that, Ms. Johnson, you and your Committee are recommending to us this morning is
truly a very good option.
I, I think down the road, there will be additional members of the community that also
rightfully deserve the County's recognition of volunteerism and their contributions to
the various communities. And I can see a point where we may not have enough
facilities to provide that option of naming a facility after a person. So this option of
having plaques at facilities as part of such as a wall of honor that places like Yankee
Stadium has because they've had all of those great former Yankees in the past, I
think it's a great idea. And I thank you and your Committee for providing and making
the correction to allow this to be a consideration in the future.
Members, with no further discussion, all in favor of the motion please say "aye."
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, JOHNSON,
MATEO, MOLINA, PONTANILLA, VICE-CHAIR
CARROLL, AND CHAIR HOKAMA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed say "no."
NOES: NONE.

EXCUSED: COUNCILMEMBERS KANE AND TAVARES.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried.
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: For the record, BILLS NO. 17 (2006) and 18 (2006).
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
COMMITTEE REPORT
NO. 06-40 - PARKS AND ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT COMMITTEE:
Recommending that County Communication No. 05-316, from Councilmember
Jo Anne Johnson, requesting a status report on the County's pool heaters and
related pool matters, be FILED.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yes, Mr. Chair.
MOVE FOR THE ADOPTION OF COMMITTEE REPORT NO. 06-40.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Ms. Johnson, seconded by Ms. Anderson, to adopt
Committee Report 06-40. Ms. Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yes, Mr. Chair.
Your Parks and Economic Development Committee met on November 3,
December 15, of 2005, and March 2 of 2006, on the issue of the pool heaters and
requesting a status and an update from our Department of Parks. And it was, I think,
a really good thing because we were able to actually find out, even though it's
expensive, what the status of our pool heaters were in. And I really think that
Mr. Buck and his staff have tried very hard to address the issues.
We still do not know if all of the issues will be resolved with the pool heaters because
each pool has a little bit different situation, and the Upcountry pool has an additional
challenge because of the placement of the pool heater itself and the housing that's
around it.
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So I really want to thank the Parks Department for trying to respond to the concerns
of the community. And I hope that during the budget process, if there are needs or
concerns that are still in existence after these repairs have been made and the
amendments made to these pool heaters, that individuals will let us know whether it's
working or whether it's not working. And I'm sure that Mr. Goldstein, if there are
further problems that continue, particularly with the Upcountry pool, he will let us
know. But I want to thank him and the pool users also for their patience and
understanding because with so many different types of equipment and not having a
dedicated maintenance individual to handle the repair of all of these pool heaters, I
think that's an additional challenge for Parks. And I do appre--appreciate the Gas
Company actually having the technical support, which Mr. Buck indicated that they're
going to be looking perhaps to the request for proposal including some of the
servicing of the pool heaters, which would then hopefully not necessitate a full-time
individual being assigned to all of the pool heater maintenance.
So I thank you. And it's a little bit long explanation, but I think that it benefits the
public when they know exactly what is going on and what work is being done in our
Committee. And we're going to file the item for now, but if at some point in time it
needs to be reintroduced because of other issues, I'm happy to bring it back to my
Committee.
Thank you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Further discussion, Members, on the motion before you? If not, all in favor of the
motion please say "aye".
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, JOHNSON,
MATEO, MOLINA, PONTANILLA, VICE-CHAIR
CARROLL, AND CHAIR HOKAMA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed say "no."
NOES: NONE.
EXCUSED: COUNCILMEMBERS KANE AND TAVARES.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried.
Mr. Clerk.
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COMMITTEE REPORT
06-41
NO.

- PUBLIC WORKS COMMITTEE:

Recommending the following:
1.

, entitled "AUTHORIZING MAUI ELECTRIC
That RESOLUTION NO.
COMPANY, LIMITED TO INSTALL TWO UTILITY POLES ON AINAKULA
ROAD, KULA, MAUI", be ADOPTED; and

2.

That County Communication No. 06-60, from the Director of Public Works and
Environmental Management, be FILED.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you, Chair.
I MOVE THAT COMMITTEE REPORT NO. 06-41 BE
POSTPONED TO APRIL 7.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Pontanilla, seconded by Mr. Molina, to
postpone this item to date certain, which is the Council meeting of April 7, am I
correct, Mr. Clerk, 2006?
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: That's correct, Mr. Chairman.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. April 7, the date certain.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: The request for postponement is to provide Public
Works to notify Maui Electric Company in regards to what is their notification process
in regards to placing facilities on County road right-of-ways, not only for new facilities,
but also replacing existing facilities here in Maui County.
I would like to add that notification in regards to the other utility companies in, in
regards to how they notify their customers when placing facilities on County road
right-of-way. So this will give us the opportunity or the Department the opportunity to
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get that information from all of the utilities here on Maui. That would include Maui
Electric, Hawaii Telecom, as well as the cable TV company, Oceanic.
Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Members, further discussion on the motion to postpone to a date certain?
Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you, Mr. Chair.
I appreciate the Public Works Committee Chair postponing this committee report to
allow us the opportunity to get more information. As I said previously, I think that we
need to institute a policy that requires that neighbors be notified. And, and I really
don't think it's the electric company's responsibility. I think it's the developer's
responsibility to notify his neighbors about what he's doing in their neighborhood.
And, and I also think that it's the developer's responsibility and not Maui Electric's
responsibility to give us a view pane--view plane analysis and adequate site maps
that indicate the topography of the land involved. After all, they're coming to us to
sanction this change, but yet we're not given adequate information to make an
informed decision.
And I appreciate the people from the Ainakula neighborhood who came today to
speak out for their rights as, as property owners. And, hopefully, we can address
their concerns in this intermittent time between now and, and the next reading of this
bill.
So I thank Member Pontanilla for recognizing the need to do some more due
diligence on this.
Thank you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Ms. Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: I had a question of the purpose for the postponement
because if we're looking just simply at the resolution authorizing the company to put
in the poles as was discussed in Committee, if there is anything different that will be
done, I guess my question would be, would that then amend this particular resolution
if there is some other recommendation that's made. And wouldn't it be, if there is a
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different recommendation, wouldn't it be more appropriate for it to go back to
Committee for discussion where at least that information could be shared and other
discussion take place. That's my question, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Johnson, that is a option for this body to consider. We have heard
the Committee Chair's recommendation to this body this morning, which is to
postpone it and still have it remain before this body.
But you are quite correct. You know, Mr. Pontanilla can request, and if the Members'
support, recommittal back to Committee. But it is an option that he has not chosen at
this time.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: And, and, Mr. Chair, I will be voting against the
postponement because I think the appropriate action would be, and especially
because of the additional notification measure that has been a component that was
not a part of the Committee discussion, I think that it needs to either be filed or
broadened because this is an issue regarding all notifications, not just specific to this
particular measure.
So I think the appropriate action, in my opinion, would be to either have this item
returned to Committee, or to have it be filed and then have a broader subject be
introduced that I think is more fitting of the direction that we're going. So that would
be my thought, but I won't be supporting a postponement.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Further discussion? One second please. Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you, Chair.
Reading the committee report in regards to this one particular subdivision, I would
assume that the developer would have notified the people surrounding the
subdivision in regards to the intentions as far as what's going to be done for utilities.
I hope that he did.
The underground utility that is being provided, although, you know, two poles will be
replacing one, the two poles are being required, you know, looking at the drawing
here, to provide a loop within the subdivision. This will provide any continuity should
something happens regarding the electrical line.
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But, again, it would have been the developer's responsibility to notify the neighbors in
regards to the subdivision plans that had brought, had been brought forward to the
Planning Department.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
The Chair will recall a short two-minute recess.
(THE MEETING WAS RECESSED BY THE CHAIR AT 11:12 A.M., AND WAS
RECONVENED AT 11:16 A.M., WITH ALL MEMBERS PRESENT EXCEPT
COUNCILMEMBERS KANE AND TAVARES, BOTH EXCUSED.)
CHAIR HOKAMA: We shall reconvene this regular scheduled meeting of the County
Council for the seventeenth of March, 2006.
Before you, Members, you have a motion to postpone to a date certain, April 7, 2006,
Committee Report 06-41. We are still under discussion. Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you, Chair.
Postponing it to April 7 in, in regards to this committee report, does not mean that
we'll, you know, final action can be taken on April 7. If we do feel that it needs to be
recommitted, that option is still open.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you.
Further discussion, Members? If not, all in favor of the motion, please say "aye."
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, MATEO,
MOLINA, PONTANILLA, VICE-CHAIR CARROLL,
AND CHAIR HOKAMA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed say "no."
NOES: COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON.
EXCUSED: COUNCILMEMBERS KANE AND TAVARES.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have one "no", Ms. Johnson; two "excused", Mr. Kane and
Ms. Tavares. All other Members in the "aye." Motion is adopted. Committee

Regular Meeting of the Council of the County of Maui
March 17, 2006
Page 62

Report 06 - 41 will be postponed till the next regular meeting of the County Council,
April 7, 2006.

Mr. Clerk.
COMMITTEE REPORT NO. 06-41 WAS POSTPONED TO THE
REGULAR COUNCIL MEETING OF APRIL 7, 2006.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Mr. Chairman, there are no further committee reports. Shall
we proceed with communications?

CHAIR HOKAMA: Proceed.
The following County Communications were presented.

COUNTY COMMUNICATIONS
NO. 06-74 - THOMAS PHILLIPS, CHIEF OF POLICE,
(dated March 7, 2006)
Informing of the Police Department's intent to expend $25,000 in Federal Forfeiture
Funds for its Employee Development Program.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
ON BEHALF OF BUDGET AND FINANCE CHAIRMAN KANE,
MOVE TO FILE COMMUNICA--COUNTY COMMUNICATION
NO. 06-74.
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Molina, seconded by Mr. Carroll, to file County
Communication 06-74. Mr. Molina.

Regular Meeting of the Council of the County of Maui
March 17, 2006
Page 63

COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
The communication that we have here is from the Chief of Police informing everyone
of the Police Department's intent to expend the 25,000 in Federal Forfeiture Funds
for its Employee Development Program. These funds were obtained through the
Department's enforcement efforts and must be used only for law enforcement
purposes and not to supplant the law enforcement resources of the local agency.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Further discussion, Members? If not, all in favor of the motion please say "aye."
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, JOHNSON,
MATEO, MOLINA, PONTANILLA, VICE-CHAIR
CARROLL, AND CHAIR HOKAMA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed say "no."
NOES: NONE.
EXCUSED: COUNCILMEMBERS KANE AND TAVARES.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried.
Mr. Clerk.
NO. 06-75

- ALAN M. ARAKAWA, MAYOR,
(dated February 27, 2006)

In accordance with Section 2.41.040, Maui County Code, informing of a vacancy on
the Commission on Culture and the Arts due to the resignation of Diane Wydock on
February 13, 2006.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Mr. Chair.
MOVE TO FILE COUNTY COMMUNICATION NO. 06-75.
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COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Molina, seconded by Mr. Mateo, to file County
Communication 06-75. Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
The Mayor's office has informed us of the resignation of Diane Wydock from the
Commission on Culture and the Arts effective February 13, 2006.
I'd like to thank Ms. Wydock for her service to our community.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Further discussion, Members? If not, all in favor of the motion please say "aye."
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, JOHNSON,
MATEO, MOLINA, PONTANILLA, VICE-CHAIR
CARROLL, AND CHAIR HOKAMA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed say "no."
NOES: NONE.
EXCUSED: COUNCILMEMBERS KANE AND TAVARES.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried.
Mr. Clerk.
NO. 06-76

- ALAN M. ARAKAWA, MAYOR,
(dated February 27, 2006)

In accordance with Section 2.41.040, Maui County Code, informing of a vacancy on
the Cost of Government Commission due to the resignation of Sean Cunningham on
February 24, 2006.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Molina.
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COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
MOVE TO FILE COUNTY COMMUNICATION NO. 06-76.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Molina, seconded by Mr. Pontanilla, to file
County Communication 06-76. Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Chairman.
This matter is in regards to the resignation of Sean Cunningham from the Cost of
Government Commission via correspondence from the Mayor's office, effective
February 24, 2006.
I'd like to express our appreciation to Mr. Cunningham for serving our community.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Further discussion on the motion? If not, all in favor of the motion please say "aye."
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, JOHNSON,
MATEO, MOLINA, PONTANILLA, VICE-CHAIR
CARROLL, AND CHAIR HOKAMA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed say "no."
NOES: NONE.
EXCUSED: COUNCILMEMBERS KANE AND TAVARES.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried.
Mr. Clerk.

Regular Meeting of the Council of the County of Maui
March 17, 2006
Page 66

NO. 06-77

ALAN M. ARAKAWA, MAYOR,
(dated February 28, 2006)

Transmitting a proposed bill entitled "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE AMENDING
CHAPTER 3.48, MAUI COUNTY CODE, PERTAINING TO REAL PROPERTY TAX
EXEMPTIONS FOR DEPLOYED ACTIVE-DUTY MILITARY PERSONNEL".
The Deputy County Clerk stated that the recommended action is that County
Communication No. 06-77 be referred to the Budget and Finance Committee.
NO. 06-78

- KALBERT K. YOUNG, DIRECTOR OF FINANCE,
(dated March 6, 2006)

Transmitting a proposed bill entitled "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE AMENDING
SECTION 3.48.780, MAUI COUNTY CODE, PERTAINING TO THE REAL
PROPERTY TAX CIRCUIT BREAKER CREDIT".
The Deputy County Clerk stated that the recommended action is that County
Communication No. 06-78 be referred to the Budget and Finance Committee.
NO. 06-79

- LLOYD Y. GINOZA, BUDGET DIRECTOR,
(dated March 10, 2006)

Transmitting a proposed bill entitled "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE AMENDING THE
FISCAL YEAR 2006 BUDGET FOR THE COUNTY OF MAUI AS IT PERTAINS TO
THE DEPARTMENT OF HOUSING AND HUMAN CONCERNS".
The Deputy County Clerk stated that the recommended action is that County
Communication No. 06-79 be referred to the Budget and Finance Committee.
(COUNTY COMMUNICATION NO. 06-79 WAS LATER
POSTPONED TO THE REGULAR COUNCIL MEETING OF
APRIL 7, 2006. See pages 69 and 70 for discussion.)

NO. 06-80

- ALAN M. ARAKAWA, MAYOR,
(dated February 9, 2006)

Transmitting a copy of a letter dated January 27, 2006, from Peter T. Young,
Chairperson of the Board of Land and Natural Resources and the Commission on
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Water Resource Management, relating to the potential transfer of small boat harbor
and ramps to the County of Maui.
The Deputy County Clerk stated that the recommended action is that County
Communication No. 06-80 be referred to the Committee of the Whole.
NO. 06-81 - MICHAEL W. FOLEY, PLANNING DIRECTOR,
(dated February 23, 2006)
Relating to applications filed by Papaanui, LLC, transmitting pertinent documents and
three proposed bills entitled:
1.

"A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE TO AMEND THE KIHEI-MAKENA
COMMUNITY PLAN AND LAND USE MAP FROM MULTI-FAMILY TO
SINGLE-FAMILY RESIDENTIAL FOR PROPERTY SITUATED AT MAKENA,
MAUI, HAWAII";

2.

"A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE TO AMEND THE STATE LAND USE
DISTRICT CLASSIFICATION FROM AGRICULTURAL TO URBAN FOR
PROPERTY SITUATED AT MAKENA, MAUI, HAWAII"; and

3.

"A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE TO CHANGE ZONING FROM INTERIM
DISTRICT TO R-3 RESIDENTIAL DISTRICT (CONDITIONAL ZONING) FOR
PROPERTY SITUATED AT MAKENA, MAUI, HAWAII".

The Deputy County Clerk stated that the recommended action is that County
Communication No. 06-81 be referred to the Land Use Committee.
NO. 06-82 - MILTON M. ARAKAWA, A.I.C.P., DIRECTOR OF PUBLIC WORKS AND
ENVIRONMENTAL MANAGEMENT, (dated March 2, 2006)
Transmitting a proposed resolution entitled "ACCEPTING DEDICATION OF ROAD
WIDENING LOTS FOR THE ALAE 3 AND 4 HOMESTEADS, PURSUANT TO
SECTION 3.44.015, MAUI COUNTY CODE."
The Deputy County Clerk stated that the recommended action is that County
Communication No. 06-82 be referred to the Public Works Committee.
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NO. 06-83 - MILTON M. ARAKAWA, A.I.C.P., DIRECTOR OF PUBLIC WORKS AND
ENVIRONMENTAL MANAGEMENT, (dated March 6, 2006)
Transmitting a proposed resolution entitled "ACCEPTING DEDICATION OF A ROAD
WIDENING LOT FOR THE PULEHUIKI-KAMEHAMEIKI HOMESTEADS,
PURSUANT TO SECTION 3.44.015, MAUI COUNTY CODE"
The Deputy County Clerk stated that the recommended action is that County
Communication No. 06-83 be referred to the Public Works Committee.
NO. 06-84 - MILTON M. ARAKAWA, A.I.C.P., DIRECTOR OF PUBLIC WORKS AND
ENVIRONMENTAL MANAGEMENT, (dated March 6, 2006)
Relating to Kula Manu Subdivision Nos. 1, 2, and 3, transmitting four proposed
resolutions entitled:
1.

"ACCEPTING DEDICATION OF ROADWAY LOTS FOR THE KULA MANU
SUBDIVISION NO. 1, PURSUANT TO SECTION 3.44.015, MAUI COUNTY
CODE";

2.

"ACCEPTING DEDICATION OF ROADWAY LOTS FOR THE KULA MANU
SUBDIVISION NO. 2, PURSUANT TO SECTION 3.44.015, MAUI COUNTY
CODE";

3.

"ACCEPTING DEDICATION OF A ROADWAY LOT FOR THE KULA MANU
SUBDIVISION NO. 3, PURSUANT TO SECTION 3.44.015, MAUI COUNTY
CODE"; and

4.

"ACCEPTING DEDICATION OF EASEMENTS FOR KULAMANU
SUBDIVISIONS NOS. 1, 2 AND 3, PURSUANT TO SECTION 3.44.015, MAUI
COUNTY CODE".

The Deputy County Clerk stated that the recommended action is that County
Communication No. 06-84 be referred to the Public Works Committee.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Members, you have the recommendations of the Chair regarding referrals to various
standing committees of the Council regarding County Communications 06-77 through
and including 06-84. Is there any considerations for the Chair? Mr. Mateo.
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DISCUSSION AND ACTION RELATING TO
COUNTY COMMUNICATION NO. 06-79
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Chairman, thank you very much.
CHAIRMAN, I'D LIKE TO REQUEST THAT COUNTY
COMMUNICATION 06-79 BE POSTPONED TO DATE CERTAIN,
APRIL 7, THE NEXT REGULARLY SCHEDULED MEETING OF
THE COUNCIL.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Mateo, seconded by Mr. Pontanilla, to defer
referral to Committee of County Communication 06-79 to a date certain, which is
April 7, 2006, the next regularly scheduled meeting of the County Council.
Mr. Mateo.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Chairman, the, the postponement will, will provide additional
time to work with the Director of Housing and Human Concerns to formalize process
and necessary specifics relevant to the implementation of the affordable rental
housing program.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Further discussion on the motion to postpone to a date certain? If not, all in favor of
the motion please say "aye."
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, JOHNSON,
MATEO, MOLINA, PONTANILLA, VICE-CHAIR
CARROLL, AND CHAIR HOKAMA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed say "no."
NOES: NONE.
EXCUSED: COUNCILMEMBERS KANE AND TAVARES.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried.
COUNTY COMMUNICATION NO. 06-79 WAS POSTPONED TO
THE REGULAR COUNCIL MEETING OF APRIL 7, 2006.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Are there any further considerations for the Chair regarding County
Communications 06-77 through and including 84, excluding 06-79 which we have
just taken action on?
MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTION.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you. If not, referral to the various standing committees of
the County Communications shall be as designated on your left-hand margin of the
agenda. Thank you very much.
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Mr. Chairman, there are no further County Communications,
General Communications, or Resolutions. Shall we proceed with Ordinances?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Proceed.
The following bills for ordinances were presented.

ORDINANCE
ORDINANCE NO.
BILL NO. 13 (2006)
A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE GRANTING STAN AND HASSIE
ZITNIK A CONDITIONAL PERMIT FOR THE CONVERSION OF A
180 SQUARE FOOT GARAGE TO A BUSINESS OFFICE FOR AN INTERIOR
DESIGNER FOR PROPERTY SITUATED IN THE R-2 RESIDENTIAL
DISTRICT, AT 2144 KAHOOKELE STREET, WAILUKU, MAUI, HAWAII
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Carroll.
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you, Chair.
I MOVE THAT BILL NO. 13 PASS SECOND AND FINAL READING.
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COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Carroll, seconded by Mr. Pontanilla, to pass
Bill 13 on second and final reading. Mr. Carroll.
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you, Chair.
This bill proposes to grant a five-year Conditional Permit to Stan and Hassie Zitnik for
the conversion of 180 square foot garage to a business office for interior design for
property situated in the R-2 District at 2144 Kahookele Street, Wailuku, Maui, Hawaii.
It is 15,820 square foot lot.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Carroll.
Members, further discussion on the motion before you. If not, all in favor of the
motion please say "aye."
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, JOHNSON,
MATEO, MOLINA, PONTANILLA, VICE-CHAIR
CARROLL, AND CHAIR HOKAMA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed say "no."
NOES: NONE.
EXCUSED: COUNCILMEMBERS KANE AND TAVARES.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried. We have seven "ayes"; two "excused", Mr. Kane and
Ms. Tavares; no "noes." Bill 13 passes second and final reading.
Mr. Clerk.
DEPUTY COUNTY CLERK: Mr. Chairman, nothing further is scheduled to come before the
Council.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Members, we are under "Announcements", and let us start with our lady in Irish
green this morning, Ms. Anderson.

ANNOUNCEMENTS
Members of the Council offered various announcements.

ADJOURNMENT
There being no further business before the Council, the regular meeting of March 17, 2006,
was adjourned by the Chair at 11:37 a.m.
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